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P-R-0-C-E-E-D-1-N-G-S
9:08 a.m.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: 1°d like to open
up the second day 11In our two days of
administrative hearings on our proposed
408(b)(2) regulation.

I won"t burden you with an opening
statement as | did yesterday, but since some
of you weren®"t here, I thought I would just
briefly go over a couple of the issues, and
we*"ll also have Lou Campagna recap our
procedures  for how we"re handling the
proceedings today.

I just wanted to point out, as I
did yesterday, that we are big believers in
the notice and comment process. Not only is
it, of course, required, but 1iIt"s also a
process that helps us get to the best
regulation possible, and 1t"s one where we
will take and consider all the comments that
we receive here today with a great deal of

consideration as we work through this, because
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though we will complete this regulation this
year, equally important, it not more
important, than getting it done timely, 1is
getting i1t done right. And that"s certainly
the paramount goal we have, as we have to
always remember that ours 1is a voluntary
system, and that we need to foster both the
accessibility of plans, as well as the
protection of workers covered by those plans.

So with that, we will go ahead and
open up. We"re open to your praise and your
criticism, as | saild yesterday, your arrows
and your laurels; give them all to us, and we
will take them and come out with a better
product.

Lou?

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: I jJust
want to go through the procedures for the
hearing.

Speakers will be called 1n the
order listed.

We ask that each speaker stay
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within the allotted ten minute time period.

To the extent that members of the
panels have questions for the speakers, the
questions and answers part of the testimony
will not be counted towards the designated
time limit.

Once a speaker®s opening remarks
have concluded, we will allow approximately 15
minutes for additional questions from panel.

We wish to note that you should
read nothing into the way questions may be
phrased, and draw no 1iInference as to the
Department®s views from the questions asked.

IT you have fTiled a written
statement with us, copies have been furnished
to the members of the Panel. Accordingly, we
encourage speakers to summarize their views or
the views of their client 1In their oral
testimony.

Prior to beginning your testimony,
we ask that you 1identify yourself, your

affiliation, and the organization you
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represent, Tfor purposes of the hearing
reporter who will be transcribing this
proceeding.

For those who wish to supplement
the record, the record for this proceeding
will be kept open until the close of business
Monday, April 21, 2008.

The official record of  this
proceeding will be open for public iInspection,
and copies will be available In the Public
Disclosure Room of EBSA, Room N-1513, U.S.
Department of Labor at 200 Constitution
Avenue.

Let me just introduce the Panel
members. We have Joe Piacentini, myself, Fil
Williams of ORI, of course Brad, Adrienne
Dwyer, Kristen Zarenko, and Allison Wielobob.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: All right. And
with that, our first witness this morning 1is
Paul Schott Stevens of the Investment Company
Institute.

MR. STEVENS: Thank you very much.
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It"s a pleasure to be here.

I have with me Mike Hadley, ICI"s
associate counsel for pension regulation.

We"re delighted to have the
opportunity to share some thoughts with you
today. 1 will take note of the fact that
we"re your opening witness on April Fool*s
Day. I hope it"s not a comment on ICl or our
testimony.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: We have a dry
sense of humor.

MR. STEVENS: We would like to
commend the Department for the comprehensive
way It Is seeking to address 401(k) disclosure
in the Form 5500 revisions, in these proposed
regulations, and the anticipated participant
disclosure regulations, as well.

We strongly support disclosure
rules for the 401(k) marketplace that will
help assure that plan fiduciaries have all the
information they need to make the decisions

entrusted to them under ERISA.
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My testimony will address the
features of the proposal that we believe the
Department should retain, as well as the
features of the regulation that should be
revised, 1In our view, to achieve a more
workable and useful disclosure regime. First
the good features, the laurels, as Secretary
Campbell put it.

The proposal would require service
providers to disclose the direct and indirect
compensation they or an affiliate receive iIn
connection with services to a plan. This
straightforward requirement would fill a gap
Iin existing regulations. It will help assure
that fiduciaries understand the ways in which
the fees of iInvestment products compensate
plan service providers. Let me give two
examples.

First, mutual funds commonly make
payments to unaffiliated 401(k) service
providers to defray the costs of plan record

keeping, or other administrative services.
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These payments go by various names; service
fees, 12b-1 fees; sub-transfer agent fees, et
cetera. But whatever the label, the
Department®s proposal contemplates that the
recipients inform plan fiduciaries about all
such payments. Although, in the case of mutual
fund fees, these payments come from fTees
disclosed 1n a mutual fund®s prospectus, the
prospectus does not and cannot provide the
kind of individualized disclosure to the plan
that the recipient of the fees can, and we
believe should, provide.

Second, a 401(k) record keeper
affiliated with a financial services firm may
make 1Investment products of an affiliate
available to a plan. IT so, the plan
fiduciary should understand the full picture
of the compensation received by the firm,
including the fees going to the record
keeper®s affiliate. The Department®s rule
captures this. It would require the record

keeper, In effect, to tell the employer the
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direct charge for record keeping is X, but
remember that you have selected a proprietary
investment, so our affiliate will also receive
Y 1n investment advisory fees.

This 1s an appropriate disclosure
structure, and we urge the Department to
retain it.

The Department also should retain
the rule that, when a bundle of services is
priced as a package, the service provider 1is
not required to create an artificial
allocation of fees for services, such as
between investment management and record
keeping. Some record keepers that do not
offer proprietary Tfinancial products would
have the Department require that their full
service competitors unbundle™ investment
management and administrative expenses, even
iIT these components are not separately
contracted for or priced. In effect, they
asked the Department to impose their business

model on the entire industry.
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The Department is correct to focus
on disclosure of real payments, and not
require the disclosure of artificial
allocations. The key for plan fiduciaries 1is
to compare the total cost of record keeping
and investments of one provider with the total
costs of record keeping and investments of
another provider, or group of providers.

Secondly, features of the proposal
that should be clarified. These are fTully
detailed 1n our comment letter, and I will
confine my remarks this morning to two key
Issues.

First, 1t"s 1Imperative that the
Department make clear that this regulation
does not turn service providers to mutual
funds iInto service providers to plans. Mutual
funds do not hold plan assets, and their
advisors are not ERISA fiduciaries. Mutual
funds have dozens, sometimes hundreds of
service providers, none of whom has any idea

about the extent to which particular employee
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benefit plans are invested in the fund. If
these entities were turned 1Into service
providers to every plan that invests iIn the
fund, 1t would, at the very least, become
extremely costly and difficult for mutual
funds to be offered to employee benefit plans.

It also will exponentially expand the
information that plan fiduciaries must review.
And all or most of that information will not
be of assistance to them. Quite the contrary;
avoiding information overload is especially
important for smaller plans.

And I would note what you all
realize, that about nine out of every 10
401(k) plans has fewer than 100 participants.
Now this 1s not to say that plan

fiduciaries do not need to know the fees and
expenses of all plan investments, including
mutual funds, to fulfill their duties under
ERISA to select and monitor prudently plan
investments. They do, and our letter suggests

two ways the Department can reach that result
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without upending ERISA.

The Department could Issue
guidance on ERISA"s general fiduciary rules,
reminding fiduciaries of the need to obtain
and consider fee and expense iInformation about
investment options. For example, by reviewing
a mutual fund®s fee table, and reviewing and
comparing similar information for other
Iinvestment products.

Alternatively, the Department
could require that service providers offering
access to investment options on a platform
undertake to provide the responsible plan
fiduciary with basic fee and expense
information about the 1iInvestment options
chosen by the fiduciary. This 1s, iIn fact, a
routine practice now.

In either case, the iInformation
required about mutual fund fees should not, iIn
our judgment, extend beyond the information
the SEC requires funds to provide to all their

investors. In this regard, SEC regulation
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already assures comprehensive and consistent
disclosure of mutual fund fees and expenses.

Put another way, the Department of
Labor should not create special disclosure
items about mutual funds that would apply just
to one set of their investors.

Second, the Department  should
scale back the broad sweep of the disclosures
regarding conflicts of interest, which, as
written, would require a service provider to
determine whether any relationship with anyone
may create a material conflict of interest iIn
performing services.

In our view, the purpose of this
disclosure is already largely achieved by the
requirement to disclose all direct and
indirect compensation, as well as compensation
earned by an affiliate in connection with plan
services.

The conflict of interest
disclosures of the Department®s rule, along

with the other i1tems of the proposal, should
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be designed to avoid redundant disclosures
that obscure relevant information. We
therefore recommend the Department narrow the
conflict disclosure rule to situations in
which a recommendation iIs being made.

Now admittedly, these are complex
Issues, and 1t"s iImportant that the Department
develop a final rule that i1s workable, and
calculated to assure that plan fiduciaries
receive the kind of information that assists
them in fulfilling their obligations to enter
Iinto reasonable service arrangements.

We look forward to assisting the
Department in this endeavor, and 1 would be
happy to take any questions the Panel may
have.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: Okay. Why don®"t
we start with Director Piacentini?

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Good
morning.

We heard a lot -- a little bit in

your testimony just now, and a lot In comment
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letters from your industry and others that
there are substantial compliance costs that
would be associated with the rule as we
proposed i1t. We didn"t see as much, 1 think,
in the written comments about what the basis
for those compliance costs would be, what are
the actual compliance activities, are they
more of an up front kind of issue that would
be defrayed in a couple of years as systems
changed, and so forth, or is i1t an ongoing
issue? Can you elaborate a little bit on what
you see as the compliance challenges, and the
activities that would be required to comply
with a broad approach to the regulations?

MR. STEVENS: Well, you may well
ask that question of the specific companies
that will be testifying after me who may have
looked at those in more dollar and cents terms
than, at least, the Institute"s had occasion
to do as yet.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Okay.

MR. STEVENS: But 1 would focus on
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the question of whether service providers to
mutual fund become service providers to plans.

It is not uncommon for funds to have scores
of service providers. In fact, we have a
service directory for our industry that the
Institute publishes. There are 175 categories
of service providers in this book, which I1*d
be happy to provide for your review.

It is not uncommon, for example,
that an individual fund may have relationships
with 100 or more brokers.

So 1f you begin to think about all
of those as service providers to the fund
becoming service providers to the plan, you
then begin to contemplate, as would be
required under this proposal, that each of
them have to have a contract with the plan.
And that would be with every plan that invests
Its assets through the fund. And that, iIn
turn, may be many, many plans i1ndeed.

I don"t know that anyone has yet

tried to size the compliance costs that would
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be implicit in that. It would subject all of
them, presumably, to their prohibited
transaction penalties of ERISA.

So whatever the compliance regime
around i1t would have to be very robust indeed
to make sure that the requirements of the
proposal are met, and when you have so many
different service providers involved, 1 think
you can see that the compliance costs begin to
expand greatly. In fact, 1 would say so much
so that it would be a tremendous disincentive
for many funds to offer their shares through
the retirement plan market at all, which In my
view would be a shame, because, and 1°11 bang
our drum here a little bit, of all of the
investments that you see i1n the 401(k)
universe, | don"t think there®s any that has
more disclosure, greater transparency, than
mutual funds, or a stricter compliance
environment around them that"s administered
under detailed SEC regulations.

And that"s the best 1 can do.
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PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Okay -
Another question: you"ve proposed, In some
sense, a narrower approach to disclosure. The
approach that you®"ve outlined, do you see that
as a change? | mean, that"s not what®s going
on now exactly. Would that introduce more
transparency than exists now, or would that be
close to current business practices?

MR. STEVENS: It might be close to
the best business practices out there. 1 would
not necessarily say that it 1i1s a uniform
business practice, and I think 1t"s important
to understand that we look at the benefits of
the proposal to extend beyond mutual funds to
comparable kinds of disclosures with respect
to other investment products that aren"t
subject to the kind of comprehensive
disclosure regime and other regulations that
we have.

So 1 would say i1t"s lifting all
the boats perhaps to what Is an acceptable

level. Elements of the industry, 1| think,
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probably do observe these kinds of practices
already. And that"s good.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: This
will be my last question. You said that what
a fiduciary needs to be able to do is compare
the total cost of one alternative provider,
plan provider to the total cost of another,
whether it"s bundled, unbundled, whatever
sector the provider might come from. But it
seems like part of what i1s challenging us in
our conversation yesterday and today is, what
do we mean by 'total?"

You"re talking about whether a
broker to a mutual fund, for example, would be
a service provider to a plan, but the
underlying question, perhaps, i1s whether those
brokerage costs for the broker who is making
trades for the mutual fund are part of the
total or not. So I guess, rather than focusing
on who should be a service provider to a plan,
and who should be obligated to provide the

information, what in our regulation do you
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think, 1f anything, was in our total that
doesn®"t even belong in the total, and why?

MR. STEVENS: Well, if the focus
here 1s on brokerage costs, let me --

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: That"s
an example.

MR. STEVENS: Let me address
myself to that. And it sort of poses the
question, at least 1iIn the mutual fund
industry, 1If you"re a fiduciary, and you"re
looking at our disclosure, what can you find
out about brokerage to i1nform yourself iIn
making a decision. This Is not a new issue in
our world, and 1t"s one that"s been wrestled
with, and I think we"ve come to a pretty good
state of providing information.

And remember, when you"re talking
about  mutual fund disclosure documents,
they“"re documents that are used by lots of
fiduciaries already. They®"re not only used by
ERISA fiduciaries, they“re used by trustees,

they"re used by Investment advisors who have
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discretionary authority over client funds, who
have thoroughgoing fiduciary responsibilities,
and many others in a relationship of trust, as
well. So all of them would ask themselves the
same question: what can 1 find out about
brokerage from the fund®s disclosures?

First and foremost, 1It"s important
to understand that the brokerage costs are
reflected in the fund®s performance. And in
the mutual fund world, we have standardized
performance requirements that treat brokerage
on a standard way across the board. It"s net
of all fees, and brokerage costs are
capitalized. They"re added to the cost of
acquiring a security when you buy, they are
subtracted to what the proceeds that you
receive from a security when i1t is sold, and
all that then is reflected 1In performance.

That gives a manager a very strong
incentive not to be trading wildly in the
portfolio, because the most important thing

that many clients are looking for is, what"s
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the fund doing for me iIn terms of increasing
my wealth? What"s the performance that 1™m
getting out of the fund? So It asserts a kind
of discipline, 1Tt you will.

What we find across our industry
Is, in fact, that the amount of trading iIn
fund portfolios has not really iIncreased over
time. It"s remained steady at between 45 and
50 percent turnover on a dollar weighted
average basis across our industry, but we also
know, looking at the costs of equity trading,
that trading costs have been going down. So
in fact, there are circumstances iIn the market
that are making transaction costs more
reasonable for all iInvestors, not just for
mutual funds.

The SEC, though, has included a
specific requirement on our prospectus that we
provide to investors the portfolio turnover
rate as a reasonable proxy for the degree of
transactional activity in the portfolio, and

if you want to dig further, you can, In our
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statement of additional information, which is
filed with the Commission and available to any
investor upon request, find what the total
commission costs incurred by the fund have
been for each of the last three years, as well
as a description of the fund"s trading
policies.

Now I*m hard pressed to think what
more any fiduciary, including a plan sponsor
here, would require to inform themselves
adequately about brokerage costs than what we
already provide to our investor universe at
large.

So singling that out and saying,
"Well gee, perhaps that®"s not sufficient,”
just seems to me to be a red herring.

Now there may be 1issues with
respect to other investment options in a plan
that aren"t subject to the same disclosure
requirement, and you can address yourselves to
that with respect to transactional activities

of collective i1nvestment trusts, and things of
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that nature, that 1"m not competent to comment
on. But I would say the regime that we have
has proved adequate, both for fiduciaries, and
for other i1nvestors with respect to brokerage
costs.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Thank
you.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Thank you,
Mr. Stevens.

When plans approach, say, a
bundled provider, what are they told about the
bundle? Are they told 1i1t"s a bundle of
services? What is their understanding of what
they"re getting when they are purchasing this
bundle?

MR. STEVENS: What they should be
getting, and you can ask individual companies
about theilr practices, is a total description
of what the services consist of. If it"s
administrative services and record keeping,
precisely what the complement of services

that®"s i1nvolved there; 1f 1t"s 1Investment
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products in addition, what they may be, and
what the total cost that i1s associated with
all those services that are being provided. In
other words, it should be full picture, both
in terms of the money that"s being paid, as
well as what"s the benefit of the bargain
that"s beilng received.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: | see. So
the investment advisories are seen as
services, as well, the iInvestment advisory to
the mutual fund, what the iInvestment advisor
does Is seen as a service to the plan?

MR. STEVENS: Well, in the sense
that the plan®s assets are being iInvested
through the fund, and there are expenses that
are being i1ncurred In connection.

I don*"t think of it, as | had
already said, as services being provided to
the plan. The mutual fund iIs an iInvestment,
iIt"s not a plan service.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: I jJust

want to try and boil down your view of the reg

Page 26

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0o N oo o b~ w N Pk

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

and what i1t should look like. So you“re
thinking that the record keeper or the
platform provider would be responsible for the
totality of disclosures regarding the fund,
but the fund shouldn®t be involved iIn having
to be a service provider themselves to be
responsible for any of that?

MR. STEVENS: Well, with respect
specifically to fees, what we had described in
my testimony was that you could have the
record Kkeeper provide to the plan sponsor
those fee elements which are disclosed in the
fund®"s prospectus fTor all investors. But
perhaps that addresses itself to vyour
question.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Right.

And you see a component regarding
section 404, how would that fit In? So there
would be this component of 408(b)(2) regarding
the record keeper, or the platform provider,
and then there would be a component regarding

404, 1s that kind of your view?
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MR. STEVENS: You know, I*m out of
my depth, you know, pretending to be an ERISA
lawyer.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Okay.

MR. STEVENS: That"s why 1 have
Mike Hadley here. Perhaps Mike can address
himself to the question.

MR. HADLEY: Yes. 1 think the
point that we were making was that, if you“re
trying to ensure that fiduciaries have
information about the fees of investment so
they can make informed investment decisions,
that"s an obligation under 404. And you®ve
said 1In other contexts that that"s information
that plan Tfiduciaries need. And we were
pointing out that, to make sure that that
happens, that you could issue guidance under
404 addressing the issue of what information
do you need to make an informed investment
decision.

PANEL  MEMBER  CAMPAGNA: Now

yesterday we heard from a lot of people that
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the prospectus just wasn"t enough. It doesn"t
tell —- i1t tells about the fees i1n the mutual
funds, and what are the fees regarding mutual
funds, and brokerage as well, as you pointed
out, but not who receives them. And the focus
of our reg is indirect compensation, so that
Is about who receives those fees. Could you
react to that comment?

MR. STEVENS: Well, just to take
another example. No, the prospectus won"t
give you the list of the 150 brokers that may
receive the commissions. The prospectus may
not give you a comprehensive list of all of
the some 175 categories of service providers
that may be working for a fund In various
respects. You know, the fact of the matter,
It was never intended to, and 1"m not sure,
particularly in this context, that all of that
iIs very useful information.

Again, 1t"s a question of whether
you were looking at service providers to the

fund as service providers to the plan, or the
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Page 30

fund as an iInvestment that the plan makes.

It seems to us the fabric of ERISA
from the very beginning has been not to look
at the fund as plan assets, and not to look at
the fund®s service providers as plan service
providers.

So I think that it doesn®"t bear
comparison to what you might find in other
circumstances. Now you may ask, well, that"s
fine, but why should we think of funds
differently than other iInvestment options?
Well, at a practical level, 1 think it"s
because of the complement of disclosure that
you already have with respect to funds.

The issue, It seems to me, with
respect to informing plan fiduciaries here,
plan sponsors, iIs not, gosh, how can we create
massive new disclosure about mutual funds, but
how we can bring the disclosure with respect
to other plan investment options up to the
same standard that mutual Tfunds have been

meeting for a long time. It would really turn
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the world on 1ts head to me to look at this
project as saying, we have to multiply
exponentially the amount of disclosure we have
about funds i1n retirement plans, especially if
the notion i1s somehow that you®"re going to
help the employer, the plan sponsor, maneuver
through all this information to make an
intelligent decision.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: So the up
front record keeper, the up front service
provider, would be responsible then for
disclosing any indirect compensation it
receives? It wouldn®t be iIn the prospectus?

MR. STEVENS: Correct.

PANEL  MEMBER  CAMPAGNA: It
wouldn®"t be coming out of the mutual fund?

MR. STEVENS: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Okay .
Thank you.

PANEL MEMBER WILLIAMS: Okay. |
have a number of questions. 1711 try to be

brief.
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When you talk about hundreds of
servicers to funds, and the possibility, given
the possibility of the number of parties of
interest that you would have to a plan --
sorry about that. The system®"s working
against me.

It seems that part of the problem
a responsible plan fiduciary would have would
be connecting the dots, which Is, to what
extent are all these service providers, that
we know are service providers to plans, may
have relationships with one or more of the
servicers to the mutual fund. And we know
that those relationships exist. And so part
of what would be important to a plan fiduciary
would be, you know, connecting the dots.

Now in the comment that you made
on the class exemption, you were concerned
about service providers serving as conduits
for information that would come  from
unaffiliated parties. And 1"m wondering in the

context of really two basic questions: who
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should be the conduit for information that
would be provided to a plan, and do you have
any thoughts about how best to avoid
duplication of i1nformation that could be
delivered to a plan by a service provider?
MR. STEVENS: With respect to the
class exemption, 1 think our point was simply
that, 1T a service provider is passing along
information about a third party to a plan
fiduciary, a plan sponsor, that i1t should be
able to rely 1iIn good faith upon the
information that 1i1t"s provided, and if it
happens to be wrong, through no fault of the
record keeper, for example, that is passing,
that it should not have committed
prohibitive  transaction, or have  some

liability.

PANEL MEMBER WILLIAMS: Okay. But

what 1f there®s still missing information,

then who should be the conduit for that

information?

MR. STEVENS: Well, 1 think that
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our comment Jletter indicates that, with
respect to fee information, that the record
keeper could assemble that, the function could
assemble that information, and provide i1t with
respect to mutual funds, or other iInvestment
options under the plan.

PANEL  MEMBER  WILLIAMS: For
affiliated parties only, or for unaffiliated?

MR. STEVENS: 1 would think it
should be able to do so with both. For
example, 1T there were a third party fund that
were offered, it would receive the information
with respect to fees from that third party.

It could rely 1i1In good faith upon the
information that is passed along, and then
provide 1t to the plan sponsor. So it could
so with respect to both.

PANEL MEMBER WILLIAMS: So how
does the responsible plan fiduciary know
they"re getting all the information, though?
Is it just relying on the one record keeper

who 1s serving as a conduit for all the funds,
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or is there some other way that he can make
sure that they"re getting information? I
guess | foresee a plan having a number of
service providers, and there"s a possibility
that there would be duplication of information
coming from various service providers. But in
any event, I don"t want to belabor the point.
So --

MR. STEVENS: 1 think the whole
structure of the rule, at least as |
appreciate it, provides legal requirements,
and potential liabilities to the parties
involved with respect to making sure that all
the information is passed along.

PANEL MEMBER WILLIAMS: Okay -
Because | sort of see it, they may be getting
duplicative information, and in other cases,
they may not be getting the information at
all. And assume that the service provider
would say "well, 1t wasn"t my fault,”™ that"s
only part of the missing piece of the puzzle.

The other piece, of course, 1s well now what
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does the responsible plan fiduciary do to get
that information. And they were relying on
the service provider to get it, and the
service provider says they can“"t. So i1t would
seem that the service provider is in a better
position to get than the plan fiduciary. So
they would have to rely on some other person
to get that information. And if they don"t
end up getting the information, then we"re not
going to get where we want to be.

All right. 1711 defer to some
other people here for a moment. 1 might get
back to you in a minute.

MR. STEVENS: Thank you.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: We heard some
testimony yesterday with respect to bundling
versus unbundling concerns, that at least one
person testified that 1t"s not a matter of
separating out every element of a bundle, but
rather dividing i1t 1iInto two parts, one
administrative, and one I1nvestment, and

looking at the aggregate totals for both.
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And if I heard you correctly, you
were suggesting that that"s also not
appropriate, and I*m just interested in how
you woulld respond to those questions.

MR. STEVENS: Well, 1 think the
iIssue 1Is how the business model 1s put
together, how the provisions are contracted
for, and whether they are separately priced.

I mean, in some business models, they in fact
will be, that you could make a clear
distinction between the two. In others, they
are not, and 1t would require essentially
engineering some cost allocation, pricing
allocation, between an administrative category
and an investment category that may not have
immediate relevance to how the business is
operated or managed.

I think the Important point here
iIs that they should be real numbers that are
provided to the plan sponsor, and that they be
put iIn a position based upon those real

numbers to compare apples and apples. And
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that"s possible whether you have a group of
providers, In one case, and a bundled provider
in the other.

So 1 think the real issue 1s how
the business is run, how it"s managed, and
whether that"s a meaningful exercise within
that context to unbundle i1t between these two
broad categories that you cited.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: And also, if I
understood what you saild correctly, your
general view is that the disclosures provided
under the rules applicable to mutual funds are
currently sufficient. One of the questions
that came up also in yesterday®s testimony 1is
whether all the materials separately arriving
are themselves useful to fiduciaries, or
whether there®s some way to either create a
specific document that puts them in one place,
or alternatively some form of an executive
summary that points you to the relevant
portions of the other documents. 1 would just

be curious what your thoughts are on that

Page 38

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0o N oo o b~ w N Pk

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

Issue.

MR. STEVENS: Yes, thank you very
much, because this iIs an issue that we have
been wrestling with in the broad mutual fund
marketplace with respect to the prospectus.

Today*"s prospectus for funds, or
put differently, the totality of the
disclosure that funds are required to make,
satisty two purposes. Much of the disclosure
goes to a variety of market participants that
may be different from 1iInvestors as such:
commentators, analysts, investment advisors,
and the like, who really like to look under
the hood In great detail at the fund. There
are competing purposes, though, and they were
probably  the original purposes for a
prospectus, and that is to inform an investor
with respect to an original purchase of the
fund, or with respect to an ongoing holding of
the fund.

And the SEC has worked hard to

accommodate both of those broad purposes
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through 1ts disclosure regime. We have
focused at the Institute very specifically
over a period now of almost 15 years, on the
need Tfor penetrating this large mass of
information to provide a quantum of high
quality targeted information to investors that
looks to the most useful iInformation about the
fund that helps an investment decisions, and
frankly, | believe would help in this context
to inform the TfTiduciary obligations of an
ERISA fiduciary.

So what®"s happened? The SEC, 1In
the "90s, did put together that executive
summary at the front of the fund"s prospectus.
It"s called the Risk Return Summary, and it
was the result of considerable work, including
empirical surveys of iInvestors about how they
use the documents, what the most important
information is, and 1t includes things like
our fee table, the standardized performance
index comparisons, descriptions of iInvestment

policies and objectives, the risk
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characteristics of the fund, and the like.

We have been urging the SEC, and
the SEC now has an ongoing rulemaking, as you
know, to go beyond that, and to develop a
standalone summary with the balance of the
information available to an investor 24/7 on
the iInternet, or upon request in hard copy
form through the mail. And we have high hopes
that the summary prospectus proposal will be
acted on favorably at the SEC.

But i1t seems to me that then
addresses i1tself to the question, how can a
fiduciary cut through the massive information
to the key information they might need about a
fund? You can do so now looking at the Risk
Return Summary, perhaps you will be able to do
SO in future looking at the summary
prospectus, but with the confidence that, i1f
there®s more information you want, it will be
there on line for you, or it will be there iIn
paper form if you need it.

The net of all this 1is that
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there"s no loss of information about a fund
through the simplification process, but there
Is a way of addressing the need for more high
quality, concise and targeted information that
sponsors of small plans may very well need,
quite critically, to do their duties.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: Okay. 1 don"t
want to take up all the time here, and we
actually are expired, and out of fairness to
the other witnhesses, we are going to need move
on. But if you all can see if you have some
key questions you want to ask quickly, because
I would like to give the rest of the panel a
chance, as well.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: You talk
about SEC disclosures.

MR. STEVENS: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Okay. Isn"t
it true, though, that in those disclosures,
that is only going to show the plan fiduciary
the costs of investing in the mutual fund?

It"s not going to show who iIs sharing the
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revenue that"s produced by the mutual fund
that the plan may be iInterested in. 1 mean,
are there -- talk about that.

MR. STEVENS: Well, i1t certainly
identifies the major recipients of the
revenue. | mean, you will have the mutual
fund®s manager or investment advisor that will
be i1dentified. 1t"s major service providers,
the transfer agent, for example, principle
underwriter will be identified. So the large,
1T you will, constituents that make a mutual
fund go will be identified In a prospectus,
and the fees that are being paid to them will
be reflected there, but i1t"s the huge category
of subsidiary service providers, if you will,
that will not be. And frankly, it would be
impractical to try to have to disclose them in
a fund prospectus. It would be of no value, iIn
my judgment, anyway, to an investor.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Well let me
ask you, some of the commenters talked about

situations where, for instance, a broker is
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given a bonus of some sort for putting money
into a particular fund, or iInvestment product,
or keeping it there at the end of the year.
Does that happen with mutual funds, and 1If so,
would that be disclosed anywhere?

MR. STEVENS: I"m not sure |1
understand what the example iIs that you"re
citing. Funds don"t pay bonuses to Investors
for those purposes. In fact, the great thing
about the mutual fund 1s 1it"s highly
democratic. The returns to all of the
investors will be the same, at least i1nvestors
in a given class of shares of the fund. And
the SEC rules pretty much guarantee that.

Now, there may be arrangements,
revenue sharing arrangements which funds are
required to disclose with brokers that could
come out of compensation that iIs received by
an 1nvestment advisor to the fund, but it will
not be paid out of the fund to an investor as
a bonus in the way that you put it.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: And that is
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disclosed? Where would that be disclosed?

MR. STEVENS: To the extent that
revenue sharing 1iIs permitted, the SEC has
required that 1t be disclosed i1In funds®
prospectus.

MR. HADLEY: 1 just want to add
that, to the extent you“re talking about,
payment to a service provider to the plan, a
record Kkeeper or somebody who®"s actually
providing services, as we said 1In our
testimony, your rule covers that gap which
doesn"t exist now. The prospectus does not
provide individualized disclosure about every
person who Is going to receive a 12b-1 fee.
It"s certainly there, and covered by the
expense ratio, but 1t doesn"t say, X person
received it.

The great thing about your rule is
that i1t makes sure that the recipient who is
actually servicing the plan discloses that
compensation.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: And where
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would you ask us to draw the line in the rule?
To the direct contractor, the party directly
contracting with the plan?

MR. HADLEY: The rule is intended
to deal with people that have to worry about
406. That"s your universe, and that"s the
right place to draw the line iIs somebody who"s
a party in interest.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: All right.
Thank you.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: A couple of
quick questions.

You®re talking about the concern
that the rule seems to 1mply that some
providers to funds might be moving into the
providers to the plan, and making that
distinction. But yet you were talking about
how compensation received by an Investment
manager would be relevant to a plan fiduciary.

So I"m just wondering, 1is the investment
manager, do you view that differently as all

the other providers to a fund, and you think
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that information is relevant to a plan?

MR. STEVENS: No. My point was
rather that, to the extent that part of the
fiduciary obligation 1Is to understand the cost
structure of investments that are being
offered to plan participants, that all that
information is available with respect to the
cost structure of a fund. And again, i1It"s iIn
gross terms 1iIn the fee table, but the
investment advisory fee, administrative costs
In accordance with the way the SEC has
structured the fee table, will all be there.

So the net economics of the fund
investment will be apparent, and 1 think
that"s the key thing from the point of view of
the TfTiduciary looking at the fund as an
investment option. The subsidiary economics,
all the categories of service providers that
the fund"s management or 1its board have
decided are appropriate to make the fund work
effectively for shareholders, that, It seems

to me, iIs not relevant.
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PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Okay .

MR. STEVENS: So my answer to you
iIs that, no, we don®t look at one provider of
services as perhaps a service provider to a
plan as opposed to others.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Okay. And
my second question has to do with the conflict
of interest provisions, which leaving aside
that they®"re too broad, you talk about
limiting those disclosures to  service
providers that make recommendations. Are you
really saying, limit it to fiduciaries? |1
mean, when | hear "making recommendations,™ 1is
that a provider with discretion, 1t"s an ERISA
fiduciary, are you trying to use that as the
line, or no?

MR. STEVENS: Well I guess, and
111 let Mike talk about 1t in legal terms,
but In common sense terms, where money is
changing hands here, your regulations go a
long way to making -- and in fact, all the way

towards making those things apparent. All
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right. Where there may a conflict of interest
that arises 1i1s where someone 1i1s making a
recommendation to a plan, and 1is also in
receipt of that compensation. And that, it
seems to us, Is the area where "conflict of
interest disclosures'™ perhaps are appropriate.

The way the provision iIs written
now, at least as | appreciate it, is it"s
almost six degrees of separation. And | just
don"t see that that"s very useful. It"s really
where an economic interest bumps up against
some recommendation or similar activity on
behalf of the plan.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: And when
you talk about recommendations, are we talking
principally about recommendations of
Iinvestments?

MR. HADLEY: Or services.

MR. STEVENS: Or services.

MR. HADLEY: Or services.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Or other

services?
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MR. HADLEY: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Mike, do
you have any comments on the issue of whether
we"re talking about ERISA fiduciaries, or 1is
that not --

MR. HADLEY: No. 1 think, if 1t"s
a fiduciary, ERISA"s rules already cover that
situation. |If you"re making a recommendation,
and you“"re receiving compensation because of
that recommendation, 1 think ERISA already
prohibits that.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Okay.

MR. HADLEY: So we understood part
of what you"re trying to do here i1s to deal
with situations where somebody does not
identifty themselves as an ERISA fiduciary.
Maybe they are, maybe they aren®"t, but they
claim they"re not. But they still might have
some position of influence over the decisions
made by the plan fiduciaries. And that"s -- we
thought that was a good place to nail the

focus of the rule.
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PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Okay .
Thank you.

PANEL MEMBER WIELOBOB: I just
have one question, and this i1s going to —- 1

want to clarify, and try to understand
something both of you have discussed In your
testimony, and it sort of follows up on what
Fil was asking you about.

I think, If I understood what you
said, one of your suggestions for the proposal
would be to require fiduciaries to obtain fee
and expense information, and I think you said,
under the rubric of 404, you know, service
providers should help fiduciaries understand
what they need to understand in order to make
decisions.

One of the things we heard
yesterday during the day of testimony from
several witnesses was that people on the other
side of the equation encounter reluctance and
sometimes refusal to provide information from

some service providers, that 1t"s not that
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easy, and 1 just would be iInterested in your
reactions to that, what we heard.

MR. STEVENS: Well, 1t seems to me
that"s the justification, perhaps, for this
regulatory project that you have, and with the
teeth that you will have in it, making it
subject to the prohibited transaction
standards of ERISA.

You know, I1"m not aware of
specific circumstances, and could not comment.

PANEL MEMBER WIELOBOB: Wwell, 1
guess, were you suggesting, i1t sounded like iIn
your -- and this is what I wanted to clarify,
In your testimony, were you suggesting that
the onus be placed on the fiduciary to obtain
the information, or --

MR. STEVENS: Well, I think in my
comments | said there are two ways that you
could, and correct me if I"m wrong about this,
Mike, but there are two ways that you could
approach 1t. With respect to our information,

1t"s available In our disclosure documents, or
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iIT the issue 1s facilitating the collection of
that information with respect to a number of
different plan investment options, the record
keeper could be put in a role where that
information iIs gathered together, and provided
to the fiduciary.

Did I get that right, Mike?

MR. HADLEY: Yes, that"s right.

I think ERISA already requires a
fiduciary to know what the basic fees before
they put an investment on a menu, or make an
investment for a DB plan, they need to get
that. |If they cannot get it, for example, by
looking at the prospectus, or some kind of
compilation of that, then i1t"s hard to imagine
that i1t would be appropriate to investment iIn
it.

PANEL MEMBER WIELOBOB: Thank you.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: Okay . well,
thank you very much.

MR. STEVENS: Thank  you.

Appreciate the opportunity.
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Would any of you like a copy of
our 2008 Service Directory?

CHAIR CAMPBELL: We"l1l be happy to
take whatever you"d like to submit.

MR. STEVENS: I1*11 submit i1t for
the record.

Next up would be Mr. Kant, with
Fidelity Investments.

Whenever you"re ready, sir.

MR. KANT: Thank you.

Good morning. I*m Doug Kant. 1I™m
an ERISA lawyer with a group of companies
known as Fidelity Investments. We provide
investment management, and a range of
administrative services to thousands of
retirement and welfare plans governing
millions of participants.

Since this i1s for the record, I™m
going to mention that today is the completion
of my 19th year at Fidelity. In an odd way, 1t
seems like an appropriate way for an ERISA

lawyer to celebrate such an event.
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We have already fTiled detailed
written comments on the proposal, and like
everybody else, we appreciate the opportunity
to testify today.

We certainly support the
Department®s desire to promote a more
consistent disclosure framework for the plan
service provider hiring process. However, the
proposal won®"t accomplish that goal unless
certain disclosure responsibilities are
clarified, and service providers have
sufficient flexibility for discharging those
responsibilities.

I"m going to basically talk about
six points. The first, you®ve probably heard
more than you want to, which 1s I"m going to
join the ICl in encouraging the Department to
confirm that those persons who provide
services to a mutual fund do not become,
solely by virtue of those services, a service
provider to a plan that invests iIn such fund.

It"s just that sort of position would be

Page 55

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0o N oo o b~ w N Pk

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

contrary to existing law, and would cause lots
of legal problems unrelated to the topic at
hand .

The second i1ssue of the bundled
provider Jlanguage 1In the proposal. The
proposal acknowledges a bundled service
provider as one who offers an array of
services that are priced as a package, rather
than as a separate fee for each service.

Bundled pricing and servicing 1is
common and appropriate for 401(k) plans.

The same firm provides plan
administrative services, and at least some of
the 1nvestment products. Because the mutual
fund expense ratio, that is, the fees charged
to operate the fund, defray the costs of some
of the same services that are required for
plan administration, mutual fund companies can
sometimes provide plan record keeping services
without charging an additional record keeping
fee. However, any attempt to assign a

percentage of the mutual fund revenue as
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revenue received for plan administration 1is
arbitrary. The mutual fund structure does not
allow the investment management  to be
purchased separately from the shareholder
services that facilitate plan administration.
The proposal would require a
401(k) record keeper to disclose revenues
received by affiliated manager®s mutual funds,
as discussed earlier, and the compensation
paid to other servicing affiliates included iIn
the plan®s investment lineup. This 1is
necessary, and we agree with this, so the
fiduciaries can evaluate the total cost of the
plan, and the compensation paid to that firm.
We believe, however, that the
current wording of the proposal may improperly
disclose or impose disclosure obligations on a
bundled provider for investment products
offered by unaffiliated parties. Where
Fidelity i1s the bundled provider for a 401(k)
plan, for example, we commit to provide record

keeping services with respect to both Fidelity

Page 57

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0o N oo o b~ w N Pk

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

and non-Fidelity mutual funds. However, we
only provide investment management and related
services for Fidelity funds, not non-Fidelity
funds.

It seems to us iInappropriate to
Iimpose this add-on disclosure responsibility
as a condition for a statutory exemption for
the service provider®s contract with a plan,
that i1s, for our service provider®s contract
with a plan.

Moreover, this would be
inconsistent with the definition of a bundled
service arrangement in the proposal, and that
your recently finalized 5500 regulations. We
encourage the Department to clarify the
proposal by restricting a bundled provider-®s
disclosure duty to aggregate compensation for
services provided directly or through 1its
affiliates or through i1ts subcontractors.

IT you are determined to pursue
this course of action, and we understand this

Is a tough one for you, the Department must
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clearly address the service provider®s limited
responsibility to provide the prospectus or
other fee information that we receive from the
unrelated third party and our lack of legal
exposure for the problems arising from such
third party"s disclosure. That is if they make
a mistake, 1t"s their mistake not ours.

Turning to the conflicts
disclosure provision in the proposal. And,
again, you®ve heard this several times.

We do understand the concerns --
we think we understand the concerns expressed
by the Department trying to make sure that a
fiduciary can assess the objectivity of a
service provider-®s decisions or
recommendations. And this was talked earlier.

The fiduciary conflicts are generally
prohibited or else accommodated pursuant to a
statutory or administrative exemption under
ERISA.

A good example 1iIs the Pension

Protection Act of 2006 exemption for
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investment advice. The statutory exemption
imposed certain conditions including
disclosure on an investment provider subject
to potential conflicts and provided advice. So
we assume, really, that the focus has to be on
non-fiduciary services.

Now the proposal would require
that service providers disclose both direct
and indirect compensation In the service or
services provided 1iIn return, which should
acquaint the hiring fiduciary with the
financial interests and the role of each party
that 1t hires.

It is the potential mandate to
characterize each relationship as a potential
conflict that causes the concern.

In terms of methods of disclosure,
the proposal preamble states that the required
disclosures may be provided in electronic
format. We agree that greater flexibility will
help to lower the cost of plan administration

to the benefit of plan sponsors and
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participants alike. We encourage the
Department to consider the approach followed
in Field Assistance Bulletin 2006-03 which
provides transitional guidance for participant
statement recorded under PPA. In the bulletin
the Department concluded that effective access
to a secure website would constitute statement
delivery, subject we understand to the
condition that participants be provided with
notice of such availability and of their right
to request paper documentation instead.

We currently provide plan sponsors
with online access to prospectuses for
Fidelity mutual fund, and with fee disclosure
regarding payments received TfTrom unrelated
fund companies for servicing those funds on
our platform.

In both cases this manner of
disclosure 1i1s documented 1iIn the trust and
service agreement that we enter into with the
plan sponsor.

Finally, we note that the proposal
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would permit service providers some
flexibility in disclosing fees, for example,
by using a formula or a percentage of assets
and by using separate documents such as a fund
prospectus or brokerage fee schedule. We urge
the Department to promote flexibility in the
use of existing disclosures whenever possible.

Our experience demonstrates that
the timing of disclosures will vary greatly
from contract to contract. Therefore, we agree
with the Department and we ask that you retain
the approach in the proposal and not include a
specific time frame or try to dictate a
specific time frame for when the disclosures
need to be made before a contract is entered
into. In contrast, however, we believe that
the effective date contained in the proposal
iIs completely unrealistic.

We are confident, and that"s In a
negative but respectful manner, that the
proposed 90 day rule does not provide enough

amount of time needed for us to analyze and
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prepare for the final regulation in advance of
contract negotiations for which such
disclosure will be required.

We do appreciate the desire to
bring this project online as expeditiously as
possible. Nevertheless, we strongly believe
that the final regulation effective date must
be extended to a full year at least to allow
service providers sufficient time to get ready
for negotiations.

The Department should also confirm
that the new disclosure mandate would only
apply to contracts entered into or
renegotiated after the effective date of the
final regulation.

We as a firm maintain thousands of
service contracts with retirement and welfare
plan sponsors. And we would literally be
unable to amend all those contracts, other
than 1n the normal course of contract changes.

As an alternative approach you

could Impose the new fee disclosure
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requirement on service providers without the
need Tfor TfTull scale contract provisions.
Again, we would strongly suggest that we"d

need a Ffull year to get ready  for
implementation under this approach.

And finally, service provider
recourse. The prohibited transaction class
exemption that you propose in conjunction with
the guidance would give a plan fiduciary
relief i1f they unknowingly enter into a
contract with a service provider that has not
satisTied the disclosure requirements of the
regulation. In order to retain the exemption
relief, the Tfiduciary would be require to
request the misinformation from the service
provider who would then have 90 days within
which to respond.

Until now our primary concern 1Is
whether a mistake or omission in disclosure
may cause a loss or expense to plan
participants or Tfiduciaries. The new rule

could result in the imposition of an excise
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tax on the service provider iIn the event of a
disclosure failure, regardless of its impact
on plan administration. We ask the Department
confirm that the 90 day notice rule in a
proposal would provide the service provider
with the opportunity to correct the error or
omission In timely fashion and appropriate
fashion without financial penalty.

In the alternative, we ask that
the Department republish the proposed class
exemption and expand it to provide service
provider relief in appropriate cases.

In conclusion, 1 would be pleased
to respond to any of your questions.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: All right. Why
don®"t we start on this side.

PANEL MEMBER WIELOBOB: No
questions.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: A couple of
questions.

MR. KANT: Sure.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: The first
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one has to do with the burden and the time
frame for compliance. 1 understand under this
rule there®s a lot of contract issues --

MR. KANT: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: -
renegotiating, revising, redrafting. But a
lot of commenters also suggest that there®s
changes 1i1n their systems and their record
keeping that would need to take place. And I™m
wondering i1f some of those changes are already
underway because of the Tfinal Schedule C
reporting requirements, and whether that might
help offset what would be necessary to comply
with this rule?

MR. KANT: [I"m going to confess
we"re in the industry probably having trouble
deciding which guidance to focus on more. But
we"re going back and forth.

I think part of it depends on what
the final regulation looks like. And that may
be part of what you®re hearing.

From our end, for example, when
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you"re TfTocused on disclosure of our free
structure, that is within Fidelity, I think
It"s more of a startup cost we"re talking
about, you know rather than a huge cost going
forward. |If you"re talking about how we deal
with third parties, unrelated third party"s
fees, you know we get into that. We often are
with plan sponsors looking at sort of proposed
option-by-option expense ratio, for example.
Even for non-mutual funds. Was an attempt to
put the fees iIn there. But it"s really on
more of a well this is just the two of us
talking this out rather than formal process of
getting that information and then putting it
in front of the plan sponsor before you could
really do the contract negotiation.

So if you"re talking about third
party responsibility, that"s an area where we
could be talking about a lot more expense.

And 1t"s hard to be useful to you without kind
of knowing the magnitude of that third party

responsibility.
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Page 68
Another example is the fact that

we now do some of the disclosure, for example
dealing with payments we may get from other
fund companies to help defray our costs for
record keeping those funds on our platform. We
currently disclose that with a secure website.
And we did that, in part, because in the mid
late "90s when more and more plan sponsors
were asking us to take designated options
managed by other parties, it got to be a very
big universe. So this is one place we can have
people come to to get all that disclosure.

IT the final regulation doesn"t
allow that, you know, 1If we don"t have that
flexibility, that®"s going to require a lot
more expense, frankly. A lot more lead time
and a lot more expense to do because it"s
going to require us the kind of cut and paste
it plan-by-plan, and that would be painful.

So really a lot of this is really going to
depend on what it looks like.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Talking
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about what goes on right now in terms of
disclosure to plan fiduciary, you spent a lot
of time talking about the prospectus and
passing that through --

MR. KANT: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: -- and
that"s effectively communicating information
about iInvestment costs to plan fiduciaries.
I*m just wondering from your perspective do
plan clients ever say "l don"t want a pile of
20 prospectuses. Can you boil this down for
me? Can you reformat 1t somehow?" Do you get
those kind of requests? Do you accommodate
them?

MR. KANT: Well I know we get
those requests. And I think part of it is to
some degree it"s sometimes iIf you want to know
the fee, 1T someone wants to know 1 want to
know what this fund costs because 1 want this
compare this fund to that fund, really i1t"s a
matter of okay, on page 1 is the index. And

you see the topic fees. You go to page 14

Page 69

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0o N oo o b~ w N Pk

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

there®s an expense ratio right there. And so

it really 1isn"t that complicated once you

tell, yes 1 know the prospectus 1is long.

Because a prospectus i1s designed and it was
originally designed for the retail world where
you"re selling individual-to-individual. So
it tells you everything and, yes, sometimes
more than you"d like to know. But it will tell
you everything that you could want to know
about the fund, 1t"s operation, the board,
everything. But in terms of, okay, that"s
what you need; that"s easy to find, easy to
point to.

Yes, we do. We will pull that out
for Fidelity funds and we do it often iIn the
contract process or even in a review process
in terms of let"s look at where you are in
terms of your lineup. But we"ve never had to
do it, and if you will, we"ve never had sort
of a legal framework which kind of ups the
risk.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Right.
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MR. KANT : And particularly
knowing that, okay, 1If you transfer that and
you missed one. And, you know, you missed ten
basis points transferring with the prospectus
iIs still clear, so what does that mean to us.

And that"s sort of what you hear. And I
think some of what you“re hearing 1is
discomfort with whether now in helping, we
take on more legal exposure at the same time.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Do you
think a 1lot of plan fiduciaries end up
focusing on the expense ratio?

MR. KANT: They certainly do more
now than they did a couple of years ago.
Because 1it"s in the news, and we"ve had
several plan sponsors who have asked now to
agree to contract language generated by the
408(b)(2) guidance. And, unfortunately, we"ve
had to then remind that it"s not final yet and
so we don"t really know what 1t should look
like yet.

But I mean, they know fees are iIn
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the news. Once you remind that, okay, iIt"s
just the expense ratio, | think often the
rhetoric dies down pretty fast. And part of
the reason i1s just there®"s a lot of talking,
there®s a lot of noise iIn the industry in
general, and 1 mean the 401(k) and DC plan
industry in general, a lot of noise about
fees. So I think 1t"s understandable, a lot of
questions. | do think that once you®ve sort
of laid i1t out, I think a lot of that concern
iIs allayed.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Okay. And
your comment whether -- you talk about how we
incorrectly assumed that 1t"s the record
keeper in a bundled construct that is the
bundled provider. But then the example that
you give is in the health and welfare plan
context. So 1"m wondering iIs that only true in
the health and welfare context or in the --

MR. KANT: I think the concern was
that the bundled provider concept seems to

work the best in the 401(k) world, and i1t"s
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the easiest to see. And I think that our
people on both the DB servicing and health
servicing side were sort of concerned well if
we"re providing, TfTor example, participant
disbursement service to defined benefit plan
or 1T we"re doing communication service for a
health plan, are we bundled? We"re just not
sure what that means.

The term, i1t"s harder to define.
It"s hard to articulate in the other practice
areas. And I think that®"s part of what you
heard yesterday. 1 think.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: But the DC
side, would you say i1t typically i1s the record
keeper that®"s a bundled provider?

MR. KANT: We certainly know that
we"re viewed as kind of the focus. And our
concern is we understand that. The problem is
that our lack of control over other people®s
managed funds. And some of the mutual fund.
And there you sort of know it all kind of

works the same way. But, you know, you get
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into bigger plans, individually managed
options, bank group trust products, employer
stocks; you know various types of things,
there®"s sometimes 1t means -- you Kknow,
bundled to us means what you have control
over. We don"t control over that.

We have plan sponsors who are
still talking to other firms about one or more
of the options as we"re trying to get our
service contract in place. And so that we"re
concerned about that being viewed as part of
the bundle. We"re going to record keep it.

And we"re going to have to tell you if that"s
going to cost extra for us to record keep it.
And 1f the other provider, the unrelated
party is going to make payments to us to help
defray the costs, you need to know that and we
disclose that now. And we will certainly keep
doing it whether you enacted this guidance or

not. But, we"ll take care of that.

Our concern is we don"t -- as |

once have said, | don"t view these other
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people as part of my bundle.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: My final
question i1s whether you have any comments on
any similar need for transparency in the IRA
market?

MR. KANT: I don"t. I mean 1 think
the IRA market I think has been worked well in
terms of 1t"s different in part because it
really i1s you®"re dealing with the person who
IS going to open up the IRA account. And there
Is a disclosure regime in place there already.

And I think 1t works. [I"m not aware of
problems, but 1"m also not sure how you do it.

I mean sort of the contract
process really doesn®"t happen in an IRA
account. I mean, IRA documentation iIs pretty
much here it is. |If you want ours, here"s the
stuff, here"s the disclosure. And 1T you want
somebody else"s, that"s where you go.

You know, it 1s certainly true
that you see a wide range of iInvestments in

IRAs, and that"s kind of a problem in itself.
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Because more and more IRAs are represented on
brokerage platforms. So you"ve got kind of
array of stuff that can be bought.

But I"m not sure, frankly, it"s an
arena that would benefit from adding this into
it. And I"m not sure how 1t would work.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Some people
have suggested that the IRA market would be
more akin to any requirements for disclosure
to plan participants and beneficiaries rather
than to disclosures to plan fiduciaries. Do
you have any thoughts on whether you think
that"s the way to go?

MR. KANT: [I"m not sure, because
I*m not sure what"s the perceived lack. |
mean, I know in the 401(k) you know you“re
going to publish more guidance and we"re going
to have to respond to that. We already have
pretty extensive participant disclosure in
place that we use with our clients. But we
understand that we"re going to see more and

deal with that.
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In the IRA world I just don"t have
a good sense of what the perceived need 1s. |1
could ask.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Thank you.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Let"s say
you"re the record keeper and often on your top
form. Affiliated funds and unaffiliated funds.

Okay. What i1s the universe of your source of
revenue on those two respective type of funds?
And 1711 tell you my follow up question in
advance.

MR. KANT: Sure.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Which of
those sources of revenue are not disclosed
under the current SEC requirements?

MR. KANT: 1 think this is the
follow up question. 1 think 1it"s sort of
pursuant to a question you asked the earlier
speaker.

I mean the prospectus, in terms of
what we get, what Fidelity gets from our

funds, that"s totally disclosed 1i1n the

Page 77

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0o N oo o b~ w N Pk

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

prospectus and we"ll also lay it out for you
iIT you ask us to make i1t simple.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: So any kind
of revenue sharing would be disclosed?

MR. KANT: You mean revenue share
within the --

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: well, you
tell me. What happens in there, what®"s going
on?

MR. KANT: I mean from our
perspective when you buy mutual fund, you"re
buying all in. When you"re buying our mutual
fund, you®re buying all 1iIn. And so the
prospectus will tell you the expense ratio;
that"s 1t. |If the expense ratio is 67 basis
points, that means pretty much we get 67 basis
points.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Yes.

MR. KANT: IT you look at
prospectus you"ll seem, a little far back, it
will lay out -- at least iIn our prospectus,

for example, it will tell you not only what
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that 1i1s but okay, let"s show you 1iIn a
hypothetical, say, $10,000 investment. And
let"s say, | think the earning assumption was
5 percent a year. We"ll show you the dollars
what you would end up paying the first year,
second year, third year. Kind of give you a
sense of what this means. And so they have
all that detail in our mutual funds.

With respect to somebody else”s
mutual fund, 1 don"t think their prospectus
will tell you what they might pay us. So we
would do that.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: What will
they pay you? Record keeping plus what?

MR. KANT: It"s just an agreed fee
for servicing, 1Tt you will.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: So it"s just
record keeping? There®s nothing -- 1 mean,
what other fees might there that would --

MR. KANT: That"s 1t. | mean, you
know, there®s just a basis point charge, which

Is the agreement. Because we need to work out
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-— usually with a fund group we"re going to
have to work out an agreement. 1 mean, we"re
passing information and money back and forth
in a daily record keeping environment. And so
we have to work out the methods by which we do
that. Okay. And in return for our servicing
their funds as part of the 401(k) world, they
may agree to pay us, it could be 25, 35 basis
points. If that helps to --

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: What would
you call that fee? Is there a name for that
type of fee?

MR. KANT : Payment for
administrative services.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Yes.

MR. KANT: 1 think you"re going to
get different firms to be different names.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: And is that
disclosed currently in the SEC disclosures?

MR. KANT: 1 don"t think their
prospectus will tell you that. That"s frankly

why when we started doing this back in mid
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late "90s we did bill a separate disclosure
regime. So that piece of 1t we"re sort of
looking forward to your guidance because then
everyone will have to do it. But we make sure
that a plan sponsors know what we get from
anybody else. So they understand that for
Fidelity, because for Fidelity you get record
keeping, all the options, and we manage say a
finite set of the options in your plan. And
for all of that we want you to know everything
we get.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Right. See,
we understand that you®"re saying you
voluntarily disclose 1t. But where from a
regulatory perspective, we"re interested about
what"s not being disclosed right now that
exists in this --

MR. KANT: Yes, and 1 understand.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Right.

MR. KANT: I don"t think that
detail --

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Yes,
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generally. Yes.

MR. KANT: I mean and part of the
problem would be to get that 1iInto the
prospectus the fund company would kind of have
to know year-to-year everyone they could enter
Into arrangements with, third parties. And I
think that®s probably why you don®t see it.
And so we felt particularly in the 401(k)
world you need to tell your plan sponsor so
they know what®s going on so they can decide,
frankly, whether our earnings are appropriate.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: And another
question. You may just have to give me
examples. But you know there"s been all of
the comments on bundled versus unbundled.
Let"s say we break up the bundle. You®"re the
record keeper. What"s in there? Tell us
what"s going to be in the bundle. What are the
components?

MR. KANT: Yes. I always struggle
with this one. Because to me the bundle

simply means you get it all. You get your

Page 82

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0o N oo o b~ w N Pk

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

record keeping investment management. And one
of our problems has been, because we"ve talked
about i1f we unbundle, how would we do that. We
spend more time arguing about how we"d have to
describe what the breaking out iIs not.

For example, we can come up with a
number, but this will not reflect your record
keeping fee but the Government told us we have
to give you a record keeping fee number. 1
mean, we don"t do it that way. We don"t
charge it that way in the mutual fund. The
mutual fund was designed, i1t i1s priced, the
compensation is earned to allow us to do it
all in. You know, 1t"s not broken out.

In terms of I"ve heard people
argue that well 1t"s hard to compare a bundled
service arrangement to an unbundled. And 1
really struggle to understand why 1it"s
difficult.

Bundled means you Jlook at each
option, 1Investment option and there"s the

expense ratio and you®"re done. If you look at
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unbundled well each fund still has an expense
ratio, so that doesn"t go away. And there®s an
additional record keeping fee. Well, you add
that on 1n a participant basis and again
you"re done. It just takes a little more work.

Since in the end from the
participant®s perspective if you®"re going to
pay 67 basis points, whether you decide well
we"re going to tell you that 17 i1s record
keeping but i1f you don"t like that, we"ll tell
you that 20 is record keeping. You know, iIt"s
just not made to be broken out. And so we
are--

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: But would it
be impossible to break it out?

MR. KANT: We could make up a
number, but we*d want you to tell us --

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: But would
that number be real or --

MR. KANT: No, it wouldn®"t. And
we"d want you to assure us iIs it okay that

It"s a made up number.
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Part of our problem is how do we
describe to people what 1t i1s without trying
to tell them what it"s not. And what it"s not
IS a number that i1s useful to them. Because
what 1t"s not iIs -- and 1"ve heard -- 1 even
heard one consultant refer to 1t as hidden
fees. I"m really struggling to understand
what"s hidden about 67 basis points. 1 just
don®"t understand. For 67 you get investment
management record keeping and you®re done.

PANEL  MEMBER  ZARENKO: Just
internally --

MR. KANT: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: -- you
don"t try to attribute your costs between
record keeping and investment --

MR. KANT: I"m sure we try to keep
track of costs. But --

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO But that in
no way though you"re saying would translate
into the compensation made by a plan?

MR. KANT: You may give people
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credit, you may give an organization credit
for bringing business iIn. You know, I mean
that"s how you pay people if you think they“re
doing a good job. But 1t doesn"t really tell
-— but telling a plan what you"re paying--
what you were paid in compensation for record
keeping. We really don®"t run our business that
way on that side.

You know, to a plan we could sell
record keeping only. And then it would be
record keeping only, and so we give you a
price, a separate price. And if you“re a
third party record keeper, that"s what we"re
going to disclose. Obviously 1T they"re a
third party record Kkeeper and they get
payments from fund companies and that reduces
that, they"l1l tell the plan sponsor as well to
make sure the plan sponsor knows exactly who
gets what.

But, you know, Fidelity is a firm.
It s a firm, 1t"s a common economic interest.

All the pieces of Fidelity, and we do have a
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lot of pieces. In the end i1t"s one economic
entity. Just as, you know, on the fiduciary
side i1f one part of Fidelity tried to exert
any fiduciary authority regarding the plan
that might benefit another part of Fidelity,
you would quite properly say that"s a
fiduciary breach. You can"t do that. Because
It"s one economic -- you know we have a common
economic industry.

PANEL MEMBER WIELOBOB: So it"s
hard to say how the component parts affect the
whole?

MR. KANT: 1t is in the context of
the way mutual fund work, yes. You know, you
can run a business model and some firms run a
different business model in which there®s a
separate investment management arm and a
separate record keeping arm and they are
priced separately and you can buy either one.

You know, 1 can take, 1 can take that; 1
don®"t need to take them together. With mutual

funds 1t"s all put together.
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PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Thank you.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: Okay. 1 just had
one question. We had received some comments
from fTolks who were concerned about the
requirement that they disclose 1in their
arrangement or contract whether they"re a "40
Act fiduciary or an ERISA fiduciary. 1 was
curious 1f you had any comments on that.

MR. KANT: 1 think it was, at
least from our end, our concern was that the
40 Act reference to us seemed to imply that
we"re sort of getting back to the iInvestment
advisor to a mutual fund, whether that might
be construed as a party interest relationship.
I think that was more our concern. And the
other thing, maybe 1t was just within the
industry some questioning why you care about
"40 Act fiduciaries because we always thought
you only cared about ERISA fiduciaries. But
that may have been our oversight.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: Okay.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Back to
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your conflict of iInterest testimony.

MR. KANT: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: You had
problems with the way we characterized 1t. 1
think 1t was that we characterized 1t as
conflicts of iInterest disclosure.

The IClI suggests, for iInstance,
that we focus perhaps jJust on service
providers who make recommendations. Could you
just give me your thoughts on what you would
see as appropriate and react to that?

MR. KANT: And this probably may
be more of a concern in the consulting
industry, just 1In terms of 11f you're a
fiduciary, you just can®t have conflicts. |IT
you"re providing help to people in whether
It"s selecting a vendor or selecting funds,
whatever it is, you may get into the sort of
recommend mode but not step over the fiduciary
line.

| think the plan  fiduciary

absolutely has to know, oh by the way I™m
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going have you pick the lineup, and by the way
some of the manager share income with me. And
you, the fiduciary, should know that.

I think 1t may be just the
characterization as a potential conflict, does
that add anything and IS there a
characterization there that causes concern. |
think for us it"s more a matter of just being
clear what"s meant by potential conflict.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: But you
see 1t as valuable information?

MR. KANT: I think the critical is
the plan sponsor understands all your
financial interests.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Okay.

MR. KANT: You know, what are you
getting. When vyou"re talking about, for
example, a fund lineup 1f you will, what"s iIn
it for you.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Okay .
Just one last question for interest of time.

You say that for some of your clients you
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actually take the prospectus and refer to
various places i1n the prospectus where the
relevant information is. Would you have any
problem  with that being part of the
regulation?

MR. KANT: In terms of disclosing
the plan sponsor is this where you find i1t?

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Yes.

MR. KANT: Well, 1 don"t think I
would except the page -- the fee information
will be different  from prospectus-to-
prospectus.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Right.

MR. KANT: So as long as we don*"t
have to cite page numbers, I guess I*m good
with that.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Okay .
Thank you.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Two
questions. I*m trying to get a clearer sense
of the dynamics of some of this market. [I™m

understanding more and more about the
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arrangements, but you talked about Fidelity"s
role as a record keeper. |1 know that i1t"s
also, of course, a fund vendor. You talked
about how you might receive revenue sharing as
a record keeper from unaffiliated funds that
you offer. 1 wonder i1f you might also provide
revenue sharing to other record keepers who
offer your funds.

But in thinking about maybe both
of those types of flows, my question iIs we
heard 1 think yesterday and today how in some
sense Investment options are bought. That 1s,
plan sponsors might ask a record keeper please
make 1t possible on your platform for me to
investment in this fund. 1 wonder to what
degree funds are also sold where a fund vendor
might go to a record keeper and say please add
my fund to your platform and make an offer of
what the revenue sharing arrangement might be
that might that attractive? Can you just talk
about that dynamic a little bit and how that

plays out?
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MR. KANT: Yes. And by the way,
some plan sponsors ask quite strongly that we
woulld record keep other people®s options.

I think 1t"s 1nevitable In some
cases to get 1iIn conversation in terms of
payments to be made to a service provider, if
you will. But you know it comes down to the
plan sponsor needs to know what®s going on.
And if they need to know what"s going on in
terms of, okay, you"re going to get X basis
points. If 1 pick those three funds, 1 now
know that you"re getting 40 basis points
instead of 30 basis points. The critical to
me is the plan sponsor knows that®"s happening.

The dynamics, | think disclosure
cures a lot of the concern. The problem is
when 1t"s not disclosed, then you don"t know.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: So you
said that as a record keeper, Fidelity does
disclose revenue sharing that comes back --

MR. KANT: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: -- to
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defray the record keeping costs. Do you know
whether the record keepers, on whose platforms
Fidelity funds are sold, whether they also

disclose revenue sharing from Fidelity? |Is
that something that you®re concerned about.

MR. KANT: Well, when we contract
with third party record keepers, we would
normally require in our contract that they do
that disclosure. And I don®"t work on --
Fidelity has several different business models
that operate. So | tend to operate more on
the direct side. But my understanding is that
when we contract with a third party®s meter,
then when we"re going to require as a matter
of contract that they take on the disclosure.
Because, again, we want to make sure the
ultimate wusers, 1f you will, the ultimate
payor knows what®"s going on.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Okay. 1
have one question about the i1dea of a single
cost iIn the expense ratio that might include

defraying the cost of record keeping in the
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direct offering arrangement.

MR. KANT: Yes.

PANEL  MEMBER  PIACENTINI:
understand what you said In response to an
earlier question about how dividing those
costs up i1s kind of artificial. But | guess
the question that poses for me, iIf |1
understand correctly for iInvestors In a given
share class, they"ll all have the same expense
ratio. But some of those might be record kept
by your company and some might not. So 1is
that correct?

MR. KANT: I"m sorry. For the same
plan -- not for the same plan? | mean, again-

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: No, for
two different plan clients.

MR. KANT: Okay.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: One is
record kept by your company and invests iIn
fund A.

MR. KANT: Yes.
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PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Has a

particular expense ratio associated with that.
And then another has a different record
keeper, but also invests iIn fund A. Would they
have the same share class and pay the same
expense ratio even though they"re not getting
record keeping from you?

MR. KANT: Yes. Historically on
the direct side we have not had much in the
way of different share classes. So I™m
probably not the world®s expert on this.

My guess i1s the answer iIs yes, at
times depending on -- for example, it could be
the given share class 1mposes a minimum dollar
amount as an investment before a plan can get
that share class. And so i1t could be that a
smaller plan is ineligible for a given share
class. And the way you define eligibility may
differ a lot from fund group-to-fund group
and, frankly, from fund-to-fund. But I"m sure
the answer has to be yes. Yes, there are

situations 1n which either we"re record
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keeping plans 1in different share classes,
somebody else®s different share class or
somebody else record keeping in different
share classes.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: So iIn a
case like that the client who is using a
different record keeping might actually be
able to separate out from your expense ratio
how much is going for record keeping it the
record keeper disclosed to them a revenue
share that was coming back to defray a record
keeping expenses.

MR. KANT: I don"t think that
would tell them at all. 1t would tell them if
there i1s a difference i1n share classes. What
they make with that information, | don®"t know.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Okay .
Thanks.

MR. KANT: 1 don"t think that was
very helpful, but 1t"s the best 1 could do.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: It was a

strange question.
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MR. KANT: Thank you.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: All right. Well,
with that, having already consumed our 15
minute break with questioning, we will take a
five minute break and then come back after
that.

Thank you very much.

MR. KANT: Thank you.

(Whereupon, the above-entitled
matter went off the record at 10:33 a.m. and
resumed at 10:47 a.m.)

CHAIRMAN CAMPBELL: All right.
Our next witness i1s Ms. Fallon-Walsh with The
Vanguard Group.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Thank you.

Good morning. My name i1s Barbara
Fallon-Walsh. I"m the principal at The
Vanguard Group in Valley Forge, Pennsylvania,
who 1s responsible for our Institutional
Retirement Plan Services Group.

My remarks will be relatively

brief to leave time for discussion and the
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questions 1 know you®"ll want to ask.

Vanguard 1i1s the world®"s second
largest mutual fund company, managing
approximately 1.3 trillion In assets iInvested
in some 150 U.S. mutual funds. We are also
one of the nation"s largest fTull service
providers of iInvestments and record keeping
services TfTor 401(k) and other retirement
savings plans. Vanguard administers some 240
billion of retirement savings plan assets on
behalf of some 2,000 plan sponsor clients and
more than 1.3 million plan participants.

We have long advocated and
provided full and candid disclosure of plan
and 1investment fees and we support the
Department”s proposal to provide full
disclosure of direct and indirect fees paid by
retirement plans and their participants to
service providers.

For a number of years Vanguard has
regularly provided all-in fee reports to our

bundled defined contribution plan clients so
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that these plan sponsors can easily understand
the fees the plan and participants pay.
Clients consistently tell us that this report
Is clear and quite effective at helping them
satisty their fiduciary duties under ERISA
because the report provides a concise
breakdown of all indirect or asset-based fees
that the plan i1s paying and a breakdown of all
other direct fees paid by the plan.

In our comment letter to the
Department we provided a sample of an all-in
fee report, and I did bring copies of that
report today for submission into the record.

We believe the Department®s
proposed disclosure will fulfill its
objectives of helping plan sponsors understand
the services provided to the plan, all fees
paid directly and indirectly by the plan and
Its participants for those services so that
sponsors can determine whether those fees are
reasonable, and any compensation that third

parties receive 1In connection with the
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services provided to the plan so that plan
fiduciaries know that the service provider has
no hidden or conflicted interest in the
services 1t"s providing.

These disclosures will help plan
sponsors TulfTill their ERISA responsibilities
which, 1n turn, should help participants
achieve their retirement savings goals.

Although the 401(k) market is
extremely price competitive, 1t"s not always
easy for sponsors to compare fees. It can
take considerable effort by sponsors to
compare Tfees among providers because of
varying reporting formats, differing service
models and unique fee structures associated
with different iInvestment vehicles. We
endorse the Department®s goal of moving toward
a more uniform fee disclosure regime where the
onus Is on the service provider receiving fees
to affirmatively provide regular disclosures
to the plan sponsor.

This i1nitiative will reduce the
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effort and time sponsors spend on gathering
and comparing price information, and
importantly facilitate apples-to-apples
comparisons of different service models and
Iinvestment products.

The proposed disclosures will be
most effective if they are clear, consistent
across all 1i1nvestment types and free of
redundant information. To ensure that plan
fiduciaries understand their precise legal
obligations with respect to the disclosed
information, we believe the proposed
regulation could be clarified 1In several
respects. The comment letter we submitted to
the Department on February 11 covers these
recommendations iIn detail. Today I*11 just
highlight a few of our suggestions.

First, we recommend that the
Department require service providers for all
types of plan investments, whether separate
accounts, insurance products or collective

trusts to provide fee disclosures in a form
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similar to the expense ratio disclosures
required of mutual funds. The expense ratio
iIs a widely understood method of expressing
asset-based fees and sponsors could easily use
such ratios to compare varied types of
investments and fee structures.

What®*s more, such a simple and
uniform disclosure format would provide a
level playing field for all types of plan
investments. Tens of millions of investors
regularly use expense ratio type disclosures
mandated by the SEC in comparing mutual funds.

And we believe the Department could develop
standards similar to those required by the SEC
to ensure that disclosures for all retirement
plan investments are similarly comparable.

In practice, Vanguard provides
expense ratio type disclosures for our non-
mutual fund products such as separate accounts
and collective trusts and these disclosures
are well received by our plan sponsor clients.

At the same time, we think that i1t
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Is important for the Department to confirm
that plan sponsors are not required to receive
mutual fund expense iInformation that goes
beyond what the SEC requires today. Today the
SEC requires the disclosure of all shareholder
fees, fees charged directly to an investor
such as the sales load or redemption fee and
the disclosure of all annual fund operating
expenses; the ongoing expenses that are
deducted from fund assets and thus are born
indirectly by investors.

In our experience this disclosure
regime works well for all fund investors,
individual i1nvestors and retirement plan
sponsors alike and 1t would be very helpful
for plan sponsors in the industry i1f the DOL
would confirm that compliance with the SEC
disclosure requirements is sufficient for the
purposes of ERISA section 408(b)(2).

Similarly, we believe that 1t is
important for the Department to confirm that

service providers to mutual Tfunds are not
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service providers directly to the plans that
invest in the mutual funds. In other words,
the providers of services to mutual funds such
as fund investment advisors, custodian banks,
auditors who have no direct connection to the
plans that invest in the mutual fund should
not be required to provide disclosures that
are contemplated under the Department®s
proposal.

IT the Department were to take a
different approach and require a look through
to the underlying service providers of mutual
funds, plan sponsors would be overwhelmed with
disclosures that would be of limited value and
completely duplicative. These service costs
are already reflected i1in the fund"s expense
ratio. What"s more, these service activities
are already governed by existing federal
securities laws designed to protect all
investors iIn the mutual fund.

Also, iIn many cases it would be

impossible for a mutual fund service provider
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to know the i1dentity of any specific plan
invested in the mutual fund since the mutual
fund service provider does not enter iInto
contracts or arrangements directly with the
plan sponsor.

When a plan invests in a Vanguard
fund but does not use Vanguard plan record
keeping services, we will provide fund fee and
expense information through  the  fund®s
prospectus to the plan®s record keeper. The
record keeper will then provide the expense
information directly to the plan sponsor.
That 1s what happens when Vanguard is the
record keeper for a plan that iInvests iIn a
non-Vanguard fund on our bundled platform. We
collect fee and expense information for each
of the non-Vanguard funds offered 1in our
clients®™ plans and report this information to
our plan sponsors.

You can see an example of how this
disclosure works in the non-Vanguard asset-

based fee section of our all-in fee report. We
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have found that this consolidated disclosure
form 1s reviewed by fiduciary committees which
regularly monitor the reasonableness of fees
charged on their plan®s investments.

With regard to revenue sharing
payments, we strongly support the Department®s
approach that requires a service provider
receiving a revenue sharing payment from a
mutual fund or other investment to disclose to
the plan sponsor the amount of the payment
that i1s being received. In that way the plan
sponsor can monitor who 1S receiving such
payments and whether or not such payments are
appropriate given the services being provided.

In addition, we would encourage
the Department to remind plan sponsors that to
the extent the revenue sharing payment 1is
coming from a +fund, under the plan that
charges an additional fee such as a 12b-1 fee,

the plan sponsor has a Tiduciary
responsibility to consider the appropriateness

of that fee because it is ultimately being
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born by all investors in that fund, including
the plan sponsor®s participants.

With respect to bundled versus
unbundled service delivery and fee disclosure,
we  strongly support the Department”s
conclusion that bundled service providers need
not artificially unbundle services and fees if
the services are not delivered In an unbundled
package and fees are not charged separately
for each service.

Bundled service offerings are
popular In the marketplace today because they
offer an effective one-stop approach to
delivering the ever expanding breadth of
services it takes to provide a top-notch
retirement savings package. This approach
enables the plan sponsor to partner with a
single central service provider whose core
investments, service quality and fees can be
monitored without hiring teams of consultants
or other experts to oversee multiple

providers. This can be especially important
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to smaller employers with more limited
resources.

Examples of the types of service
Vanguard is capable of offering in our bundled
service offerings include:

The ability for participants to
have 24 by 7 account and transaction access
through the web and toll free telephone lines;

Regular participant account
statements and comprehensive investing
education and advice programs;

Extensive compliance testing
services such as nondiscrimination testing and
excess contribution monitoring;

Plan loan and hardship withdrawal
tracking and payment processing;

After tax and Roth contribution
tracking and tax reporting.

To the extent a bundled price is
charged, we feel a requirement to separate out
components of the bundled fee would result in

an artificial and irrelevant allocation of

Page 109

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0 N oo o b~ w N P

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

fees. If, however, some of the services are
delivered separately with a separate charge
associated in an unbundled or quasi-unbundled
approach our view is that i1t 1s appropriate to
require disclosure of that component price
since i1t represents a reliable number that is
separately negotiated and charged to the plan
sponsor .

You®ll notice in our sample all-in
fee report that we do provide specific
disclosure for service fees that are billed
separately.

We agree that plan sponsors need
to have a comprehensive list of the services
that are included in the bundled offer in
order to compare that package®s all-in fee
with other bundled offers or the aggregate
fees associated with a group of unbundled
services offered In a more a la carte fashion.

To make the comparison manageable, we
recommend that the Department®s final rule

mandate broad descriptions of services
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provided to the plan, such as investment
management, record keeping, participant
education, web and phone services, brokerage,
et cetera rather than a long list of each
individual service component provided to the
plan. The latter approach could overwhelm
fiduciaries and would not be meaningful since
plan sponsors do not purchase services on such
a granular basis.

Ultimately, this guidance should
be an incremental approach to plan sponsor
disclosure. The 1issuance of comprehensive
benchmarking data in the future derived from
the additional plan expense disclosure on the
Form 5500 Schedule C holds the potential to
provide plan sponsors with a meaningful
comparison of the fees associated with their
plan as compared to plans of similar size,
type and complexity. IT these Tinal
regulations provide uniform, consistent
summary information regardless of the service

provider or type of investment, then plan

Page 111

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0 N oo o b~ w N P

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

sponsors will have the data they need to
benchmark their plans against a national
standard. To this end simplicity and
uniformity will serve the purpose of fiduciary
prudence.

I appreciate the opportunity to
present Vanguard®s views today. And I™m
pleased to take any questions you might have.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: Thank you. We"ll
start down here.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: 1 guess
1"d like to start with the same question that
I finished with with the last witness. And it
goes to this question of how record keeping
expenses are defrayed relative to other
expenses In the presence or absence of revenue
sharing.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: It 1
understand correctly, Vanguard itself as a
business practice generally does not pay

revenue sharing to record keepers.
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Page 113
MS. FALLON-WALSH: We don®t.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Okay .
But when you act as a record keeper, you might
receive revenue sharing?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: So 1
guess my question then is In a case where your
fund is offered on a different platform versus
on Vanguard®s own platform, do the plans that
come In through those two channels invest iIn
the same fund class share classes? And i1f so,
does that then imply that because they*d be
paying a similar expense ratio that they"d be
paying record keeping separately at Vanguard?

How does that work? How does the economics
of that break out?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: All right.
Some funds offer additional share classes and
some funds do not. So when a fund is offered
on our record keeping platform, i1t might most
often be iIn investor shares. And we might use

the Index 500 as an example.
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So there are institutional share
classes of that fund, and that might be what
iIs offered on a competitor®s or another third
party administrator®s platform. So that would
be a separate.

When you think of the Investor
share class, that®"s a share class that is
shared between our retail shareholders, you
know often, as well as our plan participants.

And that"s part of what points to the
challenges iIn trying to differentiate what is
record keeping versus what isn"t because there
are different costs associated with those two
service models.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Thank
you.

And then 1 guess 1°d also like to
ask the other question | asked the previous
witness. In terms of the dynamics of the
market, of how different Investment options
end up on different platforms and ultimately

on different plan menus.
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MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: You
know, I think I understand that some fund
vendors use revenue sharing as one tool to try
to get their fund offered on more platforms.
And you don*"t do that. Can you talk to me a
little bit about that dynamic and what"s
behind your strategy versus competitors and
how you view that?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes. Well,
Vanguard is different. |1 mean, I"m not sure,
you might be somewhat Tfamiliar with the
company. But we are a mutual fund firm that
operates at cost. And so there®"s no profit of
Vanguard. What otherwise would be profit is
returned to the shareholders in the form of
lower expense ratios.

We don"t pay for distribution. So
where our funds appear on other people®s
platform i1t"s because the plan sponsor wants
them there. And that they would have to cover

their costs of record keeping through other
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means.

Other fund companies might be on
our platform. We"re not soliciting them to be
on our platform. In fact, we"re most closely
philosophically aligned with plan sponsors
that put a high premium on low cost, i1f you"ll
let me mix those two phrases. So they would
start off with a depreciation for low cost
funds on behalf of their participants, but
they might want to complement the Vanguard
lineup with other particularly active fund
mandates.

Some of those funds would offer
revenue sharing. We would use that revenue
share to defray some of the costs of record
keeping. Those are clearly disclosed and have
been, 1 think for a decade, to plan sponsors
in the all-in fee report. And when you look
at that, you"ll see it gives the total expense
ratio of the fund and then what portion of
that i1s returned to Vanguard to defray record

keeping expenses.
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I mean, If outside funds are half
of the assets or 30 percent of the assets in a
plan, there are times when what they"re paying
for i1nvestment management on a tiny percentage
or 30 percent of the assets iIn the plan is
greater than what Vanguard is receiving for
both investment management and record keeping
on all of the assets iIn the plan.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: One last
question.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: And 1
will look with Interest at the sample all-in
fee report that you talk about.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: My
question immediately i1s does that treat as
part of the all-in fees the transaction costs
incurred by the fund brokerage and so forth?
And 1f, why not? What"s the philosophy for
not calling that part of all-in fees?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Well, 1 point
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back to the comments that Mr. Stevens made
earlier about the expense ratio of the fund
capturing the all-in fees. And then 1 would
say the transaction costs of the fund go to
reduce the return. So 1 think if you were to
report those, i1t would be double counting in a
way, because you would have reduced return
that would include things like brokerage funds
and that sort of thing. You®ve already taken
the return down. It"s not the expense ratio,
right? So 1™"m looking at that thinking I m
not sure what 1 would do with that and how 1
would consider it because you®ve already
captured 1t In the reduce return in the fund.

PANEL MEMBER PIACENTINI: Thank
you.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: You"re welcome.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: You spoke
about a possible broad description of all the
services that could be provided vis-a-vis
record keeping and what the fund would offer.

There are those who say you should unbundle

Page 118

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0 N oo o b~ w N P

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

and come up with a definition for every single
service and disclose that and the fees
associated with that. What are the broad
definitions that you"re talking about and
could they accommodate all the particular
services that really are being provided in a
bundle?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: I think the
broad descriptions could accommodate all the
services that are included 1i1n the bundle.
Things like record keeping services,
education, participant services, compliance
testing if that"s part of the bundle. 1 think
iIt"s not difficult to come up with a broad
description.

We don"t have the granular cost
accounting that would be associated with
trying to ascribe a price to each of those and
to what end.

So I think, though, as far as the
broad descriptions of the services included,

that"s very straightforward. And we do that
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on a regular basis.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: You"re a
proponent of the use of the prospectus, but
there are those who have said prospectus
really doesn®"t disclose who 1Is receiving
revenue sharing. So | take i1t your position
iIs that the record keeper or the point of
contact with the plan would be responsible for
their own disclosures regarding that; their
receipt of revenue sharing?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: 1f 1 understand
you correctly, i1if what you®"re asking me is how
would a plan sponsor know that the service
provider Vanguard iIs receiving record keeping,
we disclose that as part of our all-in fee
report. And so we say here"s the gross
expense ratio on a fund, here is what Vanguard
IS receiving to defray the cost of record
keeping. So we do disclose that.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: Now 1f
you"re record keeping 1t for a non-affiliated

fund, how would you describe your obligations
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with respect to the information that the non-
affiliated fund has with respect to fees of
that fund?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: I think i1t"s
our obligation to take the information that
they provide to us. You know, we"re using the

term "fund,”™ so the expense ratio is readily
available.

What share class that fund might
represent to provide that to the plan sponsor.

And then to also disclose out of
that broad expense ratio what component of
that expense ratio, if any, is being paid to
Vanguard to defray the cost of record keeping.
In addition, we also disclose to the
participants the expense ratio of the funds
that are included in the plan. It"s available
both by prospectus as well as fund fact sheets
that we supply to them on paper when they join
the plan as well as on the web.

PANEL MEMBER CAMPAGNA: All right.

Those are my questions. Thank you.
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Page 122
MS. FALLON-WALSH: You"re welcome.

PANEL MEMBER CANARY: Thank you.

1°d like to follow up a little on
Mr. Pracentini®s questions focused on expense
ratios.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER CANARY: I was
intrigued by your statement that Vanguard
currently has an expense ratio base disclosure
for separate accounts and common/collective
trusts.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: These are for
Vanguard separate accounts and collective
trusts, for those that we administer. Excuse
me. For those that we Investment manage.

PANEL MEMBER CANARY : |
understand.

So can you talk a little bit about
how you end up developing that expense ratio
for those different sorts of products? And
part of that i1s, if | understand it correctly,

in the mutual fund area there are certain
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expenses that are 1iIncluded 1n the expense
ratio and others that are not. For example,
brokerage?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER CANARY: So how did
you go about defining what was going to be
included in the expense ratio when you were
talking about an i1nsurance product or a bank
investment fund?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Bank investment
fund, 1"m not familiar with those.

PANEL MEMBER CANARY: Okay.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: And in our own,
I*m not the expert In terms of how we go about
collecting that iInformation. But we do
provide an expense ratio type disclosure. And
we would be happy to provide to the Department
detail on how we do that, 1f that would be
helpful to you.

PANEL MEMBER CANARY: Yes. 1 think
that would be helpful.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Okay.
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PANEL MEMBER CANARY: Then just
back to the mutual fund area. So can you talk
a little bit about what the expenses are that
are included in the expense ratio versus not?

And my focus 1is, 1is there 1In your view
something that ties the expense that"s
included in the expense ratio to a reason why
the investor should be told about that, 1.e._,
that they are getting an indirect service as
part of that expense and that"s why 1iIt"s
included as opposed to, fTor example, the
brokerage expense which isn®"t 1Is somehow a
different type of expense?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Obviously 1In
developing the expense ratio we"re following
the rules of the SEC, which 1 think are pretty
clearly laid out.

I can"t think of any expenses that
are not included in the expense ratio that
would be relevant to a plan sponsor or a
participant that wouldn®"t be captured in a

reduced return of the fund, right? |1 think
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that the plan sponsor has an obligation to
look at the expenses of the fund and then how
a fund 1s performing. |If you have a very high
expense ratio fund with low returns, 1t"s not
tracking to its benchmark, it's not
competitive, that"s where 1T those expenses
were outsized compared to their peers.

The other thing that comes up
that"s unique to the mutual fund world is that
we do have mutual fund boards and they do
provide oversight of the funds as well. And
It"s their job to look through and make sure
that the things that are being charged to the
funds are in the best interest of the funds
and the fTunds® shareholders. So 1iIt"s an
additional level and layer of oversight that
other investment vehicles wouldn®t provide.

PANEL MEMBER CANARY: Okay. Then
one last question. 1 know this may be not
really the greatest question for Vanguard
because you don®"t do much revenue sharing

payment.
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MS. FALLON-WALSH: We don"t do
any.

PANEL MEMBER CANARY: Okay. Don"t
do any. So based on that understanding, |
think you said that you supported the
Department®s proposal in the component where
the recipient of revenue sharing payment would

be required to disclose that to the plan

fiduciary.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER CANARY : In
distinguishing between revenue sharing

payments and then, 1 guess, expense sharing
among affiliated groups, do you see a
difference there? And let me try to clarify
that a little bit.

So if I"m an independent party and
I"m getting a revenue sharing payment from an
investment provider, you say well that should
be disclosed to the fiduciary. Let"s assume
that 1"m an affiliate of the investment

provider and it"s part of the bundled expense?
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How would you separate those two disclosures?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Oh gosh. We
don®"t have affiliates particularly either, so
I"m not --

PANEL MEMBER CANARY: I know it"s
hard because i1t"s not an area where you have a
lot of experience or any.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Right.

I guess my question would be where
it"s so clear where 1it"s coming from an
outside party and i1f you"re looking for
payments within affiliates, | guess I would
question the validity of the number. It would
be very hard 1 would think to track and
determine what number®s real when it"s within
the family.

PANEL MEMBER CANARY: All right.
Thank you.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: You"re welcome.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: We had a witness
yesterday testifying about sort of the process

that goes on when a plan is negotiating with a
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service provider and all the discussion of
what the services are and kind of more
specifically how they"ll be provided and how
they*"1l be judged Tfor performance and so
forth.

So going to your testimony about
the broad service description, IS your concern
trying to attach a price to each part of a
more granulated service? Because 1"m assuming
in at least some of your contracts that you
enter into with plans that you probably do
specify in great detail exactly how services
will be provided. Could you discuss that a
little bit?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: When we are
negotiating with plan sponsors, when we are
bringing in new business, for example, there
iIs usually a pretty detailed RFP process that
goes on. But you know, I look at that and you
think that can get quite granular. 1 wouldn®t
want to have that be part of official

reporting. Because the plan sponsor®s needs
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change and ways of doing business that -- you
know, think about negotiating with someone ten
years ago and the web wouldn®t have even been
conceived in terms of how business would be
provided. So 1 think those documents would
become stale pretty quickly.

So the broad service description
but the underlying components of i1t as
efficiencies are realized.

You know, think back and i1t would
have said we"ll send payments by check, and
then 1t went to wire, then 1t went to ACH, and
all that sort of thing, leveraging the web for
Increased efficiencies, how reports get
transmitted back and forth, whether Social
Security numbers are going to get used,
whether or not -- you know, things like one
step automatic enrollment programs, automatic
escalation programs. |If you get extremely
granular that isn"t a living document, whereas
the service model continues to evolve and grow

In partnership with the plan sponsor. And
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that 1s better served under a broader
umbrella.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: So in other
words, the practice in the iIndustry in your
view 1is that the plan -- not the plan
documents per se, but sort of all the
documents that relate to the relationship you
have with the plan aren"t always reflective of
what actual practice is occurring and that
there i1s a disconnect at times iIn terms of
keeping those current and fresh as you go
through that would make 1t burdensome to be
more specific?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: I think i1t
would be burdensome to be more specific. So
when we talk about we provide keeping services
or we provide participant education, what the
education program looks like 1n 2007 could be
different from the education program in 2008
because the plan sponsor may have a different
focus and a different need.

In 2007 we"re focusing on new
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funds that are being added to the lineup and

we want to support that program in this way.

In 2008 we may be focusing on trying to
Increase savings.

So we would say participant
education is there without saying It is that
granular, that it"s X number of meetings and
that it"s this many pieces of mail and that
sort of thing.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: Okay.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: You stated
that when Vanguard record keeps for an
unaffiliated fund 1t may receive revenue
sharing and that i1t voluntarily discloses that
revenue sharing. Are you required to disclose
that by the SEC or by anybody else?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: 1t would be the
Department of Labor, I believe. 1 mean, we
have always done it. 1 have never lived in a
world where we didn"t.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Would that be

available in any SEC disclosure and would it
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appear in the expense ratio?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Of the other
party®s fund.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Yes.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: 1t wouldn®t be
something that we would be reporting because
we don®"t do it, right? So since we"re not the
revenue sharer, we wouldn®"t be disclosing
anything like that.

Now the other +fund companies,
there are 12b-1 rules and all that sort of
thing, and those payments have to be disclosed
In theilr prospectus. Not that X company
receives i1t, but that they do pay it.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: And to whom?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Not the to
whom. The to whom would be a broad category,
right? For distribution we pay X, but it
wouldn®t list all the recipients.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: It wouldn®t
list the parties.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.
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PANEL MEMBER DWYER: Okay. The
second question I have i1t deals with breaking
up the components of the bundle, which you say
would be very difficult to do because 1t"s not
how the business model works.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: But what
about at least segregating the administrative
costs from investment management? What would
be involved in that? Why would that be so
hard to do?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: First of all,
you know the speaker just prior to me talked
about a shared economic model. And ours 1iIs a
shared economic model across the retail part
of Vanguard and the 1institutional part of
Vanguard. And we accumulate the cost of the
complex and we set an expense ratio that nets
to zero. We could not break out in a way that
I feel would be either accurate or actionable
the record keeping component of that separate

from all of the other costs.

Page 133

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
202-234-4433

c21020a4-0b71-40d1-bade-e3b09f4800dc




© 0 N oo o b~ w N P

(Y
(@)

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

PANEL MEMBER DWYER: All right.
Thank you.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: You"re welcome.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: 1"m just
wondering, the all-in fee report, what else do
you typically disclose along with this to your
plan clients, or does it just depend on what
else they ask for?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: 1 mean you
can pass through a prospectus?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Right.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Please just
explain to me how that typically works.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: We annually
provide the all-in fee report. It"s often
part of an Investment Committee meeting
reviewed with the fiduciaries of the plan. We
would talk about the services and activities
that happen with the plan over the course of
the past year, any special events that might

have come up.
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We would try to provide context
for the fees, you know, 1In terms of the
Vanguard funds. And 1In regards to the
Vanguard funds, you know through broad
communications often as well as meetings we"re
talking about what trends have occurred 1in,
for example the expense ratio of the Vanguard
funds.

I was pulling some statistics in
anticipation of this meeting and looking at
something, just the expense ratio for example
on a couple of our funds. The Index 500 and
the Total Stock Market Index Fund.

In 1995 the Index 500 fund had an
expense ratio of 20 basis points and Total
Stock Market 25 basis points. In 2008 today
they"re both at 15 basis points. So one has
dropped by 25 percent and one by 40 percent.
So we look at those trends over time with our
plan sponsors as well.

We would talk about any explicit

fees that get charged. |If there®s a per
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participant fee within the plan. We talk
about fees that are charged on an as-used
basis, things like loan fees, QDRO
calculations, something like that.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Some
commenters are asking that the Department
provide more specific formatting or
consolidation requirements, 1 think trying to
get at something more like this --

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: -- with the
argument being that"s much more useful to a
plan fiduciary. But on the other side people
saying, you know, it would be impossible for
us to come up with a one-size-fits-all
consolidated disclosure format.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Because
there®s so many different services and so many
different ways that these are charged.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Right.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Any views
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on these?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: I think 1t 1s
hard to come up with a one-size-fits-all. So
I would -- my remarks are well received, |
hear cheering in the halls.

But I would say that I think a
one-size-fits-all perhaps could be difficult.

We find this works particularly well for us,
and I would suggest would work well for others
that are using mutual funds as the basis for
the expenses that are charged.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: So this is
more just an example of how you disclose than

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Yes. Right.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: -- any
recommendation of formatting requirements on
our part?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: I think our
plan sponsors find it clear. It"s easy to
use. It"s useful information and it"s not

overwhelming. And I think that"s particularly
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important for smaller plan sponsors.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: And on
smaller plan sponsors, are there any
generalizations or differences that you think
would be helpful for us to know about in
dealing with large plan clients and small plan
clients? There®s been a lot of distinctions
drawn yesterday about the difference between
the two. I"d just enjoy hearing your
comments.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: I would say
that the larger plan sponsors generally have
more breadth and depth in terms of the
expertise and support that they can bring to
the table. Smaller plans probably rely more
on us to provide our expertise. So that would
be one difference that 1 would offer.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Any reasons
you can think of why the small plan market
should be excluded from our requirements?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: No.

PANEL MEMBER ZARENKO: Thank you.
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PANEL MEMBER WILLIAMS: Okay. In
the i1nterest of time, just to reiterate you
say that Vanguard receives revenue sharing and
that 1t discloses this and i1t supports
disclosure. Does it ever have any problems
receiving the information that it would need
to provide that disclosure?

MS. FALLON-WALSH: Since most of
the -- since the revenue sharing that we
receive comes through mutual funds, 1It"s
readily available. Now, if it were collective
trusts or separately managed trusts and things
like that that were administered by outside
parties, | think it could be quite difficult
to get to the underlying expense ratio
equivalent type of number. 1 think that is
where i1t could become more challenging.

PANEL MEMBER WILLIAMS: Okay .
Thank you.

MS. FALLON-WALSH: You“"re welcome.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: All right. Thank

you very much.
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MS. FALLON-WALSH: You"re very
welcome.

And next we®"ll have Mr. Mollahan
with the American Bankers Association, or |
should say representing the American Bankers
Association with JP Morgan Chase.

MR. MOLLAHAN: How are we on time.

CHAIR CAMPBELL: well we will

certainly make sure everyone has the time they

need.

MR. MOLLAHAN: Okay. Good.

In the iInterest of that time, let
me get right to some comments. 1°ve submitted

testimony on behalf of the ABA that provides
additional insights and perspective.

Unlike many of the people who have
spoken prior to myself, both yesterday and
today, | represent a broader based view, |1
believe, that incorporates all employee
benefit plans that include defined benefit,
defined contribution and all forms of health

and welfare plans. So hopefully, that
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perspective will be valuable to the group
today.

Okay. First of all, my name i1s Ed
Mol lahan. I"m a Managing Director at JP
Morgan Chase. 1°"m also the Chairman of the
American Bankers Association Committee on
Retirement and Employee Benefits.

The ABA brings together banks of
all sizes and charter iInto one association.
Many of these institutions provide trust or
custody services fTor institutional clients
including employee benefit plans as well as
services to 1individuals holding retirement
assets and individual retirement accounts. As
of 2006, banks and savings associations held
more than 22 trillion In fiduciary assets for
both personal, institutional customers in 20
million accounts. As a result, the
Department®s proposed regulation is of great
important to the banking industry.

The ABA appreciates the

opportunity to testify before the Department
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of Labor today on the issue of disclosure of
compensation of plan sponsors fTor plan
services and commends the efforts of the
Department to try to strike the right balance
between disclosure that a plan sponsor needs
to make an informed decision and disclosure
that includes extraneous information.

Okay. So my testimony today is
highlighted by three key points. Collective
funds, like mutual funds, are not plan service
providers as we see 1t. The conflict of
interest disclosure provision is overly broad
and unworkable on many fronts. And 1711
provide some specific comments to that.

And finally, more time would be
required for banks to come into compliance
with regulation once that regulation 1is
finalized 